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Is the United States of 
America a Christian nation? 
For over one hundred years 
after America's founding, 
opinion leaders throughout 
the western world believed 
that it was. 

America's great 19th cen
tury historian, George Ban
croft, for example, believed 
that Christian theologian John 
Calvin had a profound influ
ence on the origin of Ameri
can independence. N.S. 
McFetridge, Calvinism in 
History 99 (1882). 

Nineteenth centuty Span
ish statesman, Emilio Cas
telar, traced America's source 
to one book, the Bible. Har
per's, Vol. 45, p. 220 (July 
1872). As late as 1892, au
nanimous U.S. Supreme 
Court, after an extensive re
view of America's history, 
concluded without qualifica
tion that "this is a Christian 
nation." Church of the Holy 
Trinity v. United States, 143 
u.s. 457, 471 (1892). 

Yet, on November 17, 
1992, just a little over one 
hundred years later, Missis
sippi Governor Kirk Fotdice 
ran into a buzz saw of opposi
tion when he voiced the same 
opinion. Titus, "This Is A 
Christian Nation," SCP Jour
nal, Vol. 17:4, p. 12 (1993). 

Today, Americans have 
been led to believe that Amer
ica is not, and never was, a 
Christian nation. See, e.g., 
Christianity Today, Vol. 25, 
p. 14 (July 17, 1981). The 
popular assumption is that the 
U.S. is a "pluralist" nation, in
spired, by the best human rea
son rooted in the 18th centuty 
Enlightenment, not by the po
litical ideas of the Bible an
chored in the Protestant 
Reformation of the 16th cen
tuty. -

Those who claim that 
America is not Christian rest 
their case upon the proposi
tion that the nation's founders 
were deists. One of the most 
influential proponents of this 
view was Carl L. Becker, 
author of a widely-read book 
on the Declaration of Inde
pendence. Becker claimed 
that, beginning with the latter 
part of the 17th centuty: 

God had been withdraw
ing from immediate contact 
with men, and had become, in 
proportion as he receded into 
the dim distance, no more 
than the Final Cause, or 
Great Contriver, or Prime 
Mover of the universe; and as 
such was conceived as exert
ing his power and revealing 
his will indirectly through his 
creation rather than directly 

by miraculous manifestation 
or through inspired books. C. 
Becker, The Declaration of 
Independence 36-37 (Vintage 
1959) (hereinafter Becker's 
Declaration). 

Many Christians have en
dorsed this view. Some have 
come to this conclusion be
cause they believe that Amer
ica's revolutionary past is 
irreconcilable with the apos
tolic teachings of Paul and Pe
ter in Romans 13:1-2 and 1 
Peter 2:13-17. 

These passages certainly 
command all people to obey 
the civil government authori
ties, but they also command 
those civil authorities to rule 
as God's seiVants, to punish 
evil and reward good. As ser
vants or ministers of God, 
civil rulers are accountable 
not ordy to God, but to the 
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people whom they rule. 
This principle of account

ability was expressed by Jesus 
Christ, Himself, when he laid 
down the rules for the leaders 
of the church: 

Ye /mow that they which 
are accounted to rule over the 
Gentiles exercise lordship 
over them; and their great 
ones exercise authority upon 
them. But so shall it not be 
among you: but whosoever 
will be great among you, shall 
be your minister: and whoso
ever of you will be the chiefest, 
shall be servant of all (Mark 
10:42-44). 

It was this Christian princi
ple of servanthood that the 
American patriots claimed 
had been breached by Eng
land's King George III. Mter 
specifying 26 grievances 
against the king, the declar
ants concluded: 

In every stage of these op
pressions we have petitioned 
for redress in the most humble 
terms. Our repeated petitions 
have been answered only by 
repeated injury. A prince, 
whose character is thus 
marked by every act which 
may define a tyrant, is unfit to 
be the ruler of a free people. 

How can one be sure that 
this claim rested upon Chris
tian principles of servanthood 
and accountability? First, the 
very language of the Declara
tion is Christian. Second, the 
legal and political principles 
of the Declaration are Chris
tian. Finally, the underlying 
worldview of the Declamtion 
is Christian. 

CHRISTIAN TEXT 

Thomas Jefferson's initial 
dmft of the Declaration began 
with a foundational appeal to 
the "laws of nature and of na-

ture's God" as the cornerstone 
upon which America's claim 
for independence rested. This 
phmse remained unaltered in 
the final text. Becker's Decla
ration at 142, 186. 

Professor Becker main
tained that Jefferson's appeal 
to "the laws of nature and of 

phmse, "laws of nature and 
nature's God" meant man's 
"rational explanation of the 
relation and opemtion of all 
that is" based solely upon his 
empirical observations and 
experience. ld. at 53-79. 

Becker's view is simply 
wrong. 

It was this Chris
tian principle of 
servanthood that 
the American pa

triots claimed 
had been 

breached by 
England's King 

Georf<e III. 
nature's God" was an 18th 
century appeal to natural law, 
that is, to a system of law dis
covered by man's reason un
aided by any special reve
lation from God. Becker's 
case was an elaborate one, 
based upon the scientific 
works of Newton and Des
cartes and upon the philo
sophical works of Locke. 

Becker concluded that 
America's founding states
men believed that "there was 
an exact correspondence be
tween human reason and the 
objective world" and that the 

The Law Of God. 

First, the term, "laws of na
ture," was equivalent to the 
well-known common law 
term, the "law of nature." 
The "law of nature" was the 
"will" of God revealed in na
ture and was composed of all 
of the "immutable laws of hu
man nature, ... the eternal, im
mutable laws of good and 
evil, to which the creator him
self in all his dispensations 
conforms." 1 Blackstone, 
Commentaries on the Laws of 
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England 39-40 (lntro., Sec
tion 2, 1765)(hereinafter 
Blackstone's Commentaries). 

Second, the term,"law(s) 
of nature," was not equivalent 
to "natural law." The former 
was established and stated by 
God, the latter was derived 
from God's original and 
stated by men. Sir William 
Blackstone, the great teacher 
of the English common law, 
put the distinction this way: 

(l')he law of nature (is) ex
pressly declared so to be by 
God himself; the other is only 
what by the assistance of hu
man reason, we imagine to be 
that law. If we could be as 
certain of the latter as we are 
of the former, both would 
have equal authority; but, till 
then, they can never be put in 
any competition together. /d. 
at42. 

Third, the "laws of nature," 
being the exact expression of 
God's "will" for all of creation 
(including mankind) were 
"binding over all the globe, in 
all countries, and at all times: 
no human laws are of any va
lidity, if contmry to this .... " 1 
Blackstone's Commentaries 
at 39-41. 

With this proposition, 
Blackstone echoed John 
Locke who wrote almost a 
century earlier: 

... (T)he law of nature 
stands as an eternal rule of all 
men, legislators as well as 
others. The rules that they 
make for other men 's actions 
must ... be conformable to the 
law of nature- i.e., to the will 
of God .. ~. J. Locke, Second 
Treatise on Civil Govern
ment, 77 (C. XI, Sec. 135, 
Liberal Arts Press 1952) 
(hereinafter Locke's 2d Trea
tise). 

Fourth, the phrase, "laws 
of nature and of nature's 
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God," was equivalent to 
Blackstone's phrase, "the law 
of nature and the law of God." 
The two tenns were placed in 
tandem by Blackstone and the 
Declaration, because they 
were equivalents, coming 
from the same sowce, God, 
but in different ways and at 
different times. 

The law of nature came at 
the time of creation. God re
vealed his will in the created 
order, itself, and empowered 
man to discover that will 
through his reason. 1 Black
stone's Commentaries at 39-
40. But man fell. Thereby, 
his reason became "corrupt, 
and his understanding full of 
ignorance and error." !d. at 
41. So God, "in compassion 
to the frailty, the imperfec
tion, and the blindness of hu
man reason," revealed His 
will in "the holy scriptures." 
This written "revealed or di-

- vine law" is what Blackstone 
called the "law of God" and 
what America's founder's 
called the "laws of nature's 
God." 

As Gruy Amos has pointed 
out in his book, Defending the 
Declaration (1989), the Dec
laration's reference to both 
categories of God's law "grew 
out of the church's reading 
of...Romans 1 and 2:" 

According to the Apostle 
(Paul), God's creation law is 
not in conflict with His Scrip
turallaw .... The phrase "laws 
of nature and of God, "which 
was in settled use by the time 
of medieval Christianity, 
grew out of this desire to af
firm the validity both of the 
natural, pre-Mosaic law as 
well as the written law of 
Scripture (pp. 44-45). 

In summary, the phrase 
"laws of nature and of na
ture's God," was a most con
venient 18th century tenn to 

refer to the laws of God as 
revealed in the created order 
and as revealed in the Bible. 
Those who claim otherwise 
have the burden of proof that 
the Declaration utilized the 
phrase in a novel way. 

Even Becker has acknow
ledged that it would have been 
foolhardy to have called the 

ture and of nature's God was 
the very cornerstone of Eng
land's common law and con
stitutional monarchy. 
Blackstone and Locke were 
accepted legal and political 
authorities in the Mother 
country. The foundation of 
America's Declaration of In
dependence, therefore, would 

While designed 
to meet the im

mediate political 
needs of the 

American colo
nies, the Decla
ration was also 
written for pos-

terity. 
American people to a revolu
tion "on principles that no one 
had ever heard of before. 
Becker's Declaration at 25. 
Blackstone's Commentaries 
were widely read in America 
by her lawyers and statesmen. 
Locke's 2d Treatise was 
equally popular. It would 
have been convenient, there
fore, for America's founders 
to have rested their case for 
independence on such 
widely-accepted and well
known authorities. 

It would also have been 
very strategic. The law of na-

not only have appealed to 
America's friends, but would 
have disarmed her enemies. 

The Creation Of God. 

While designed to meet the 
immediate political needs of 
the American colonies, the 
Declaration was also written 
for posterity. By appealing to 
the very laws of God, not to 
man's understanding of that 
law, the drafters rested their 
case on the eternal and un
changing decrees of the Al
mighty. And Who was that 
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Almighty One? Unmistak
ably, it was the Creator God 
introduced in the Book of 
Genesis. Thus, the Declara
tion reads: 

... (A)/I men are created 
equal; that they are endowed, 
by their Creator, with certain 
unalienable rights; that 
among these are life, liberty, 
and the pursuit of happiness. 

In both the Old and the 
New Testaments, God is iden
tified as the Creator (Is. 40:28; 
I Pet. 4:19). In Genesis, God 
is introduced as the Creator of 
the whole universe, including 
mankind: 

So God created man in his 
own image, in the image of 
God created he him; male and 
female created he them (Gen. 
1:27). 

As Creator, God is the one 
who gave mankind all of the 
unalienable rights listed in the 
Declaration. He is the Giver 
of life: 

And the Lord God formed 
man of the dust of the ground, 
and breathed into his nostrils 
the breath of life; and man 
became a living soul (Gen. 
2:7). 

God is also the Giver of 
liberty: 

Now the Lord is the Spirit: 
and where the Spirit of the 
Lord is, there is liberty (IT Co
rio. 3:17). 

Finally, God has given to 
mankind the "pursuit of hap
piness:" 

And also that every man 
should eat and drink, and en
joy the good of all his labor, it 
is the gift of God (Eccles. 
3:13). 

Indeed, God is the Giver of 
all good things: 

Every good gift and every 
perfect gift is .from above, and 
cometh down .from the Father 
of lights, with whom is no 
variableness, neither shadow 
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ofturning(James 1:17). 
The Declaration's authors 

used Biblical terms to de
scribe man's origin, because 
they believed that the book of 
Genesis was historically true. 
They rejected ancient evolu
tionary speculations about the 
origin of the world and of 
mankind. They came well be
fore the resurgence of the evo
lutionary hypothesis that 
burst upon the scene after 
1859 with the publication of 
Charles Darwin's The Origin 
of Species. 

Moreover, it was the crea
tion account of the Book of 
Genesis that undergirded the 
"laws of nature and of na
ture's God" the very fountain 
of the Declaration's claim of 
right. That, too, was traced 
back to Blackstone who wrote 
in his Commentaries: 

Man, considered as a crea
ture, must necessarily to sub
ject to the laws of his creator, 
for he is an entirely dependent 
being .. . And consequently as 
man absolutely depends upon 
his maker for everything, it is 
necessary that he should in all 
points conform to his maker's 
will. 

This will of his maker is 
called the law of nature .... 
Blackstone's Commentaries 
at 39. 

The Goyernmept Of 
Go.d.... 

Not only did the Declara
tion's drafters affirm the 
Creator as the Author of Law 
and the Giver of Unalienable 
Rights, but as the active Gov
ernor of the Universe: 

We ... appealing to the Su
preme Judge of the world for 
the rectitude of our intentions, 
do, in the name, and by 
authority of the good people 

of these colonies, solemnly 
publish and declare, that 
these United Colonies are, 
and of right ought to be, 
FREE and INDEPENDENT 
STATES .... And for the sup
port ofthie Declaration, with 
a firm reliance on the protec
tion of DIVINE PROVI-

port the proposition that only 
God could judge man when in 
the state of war. Locke's 2d 
Treatise, supra, at 14, Ch. 3, 
Sec. 21. 

An appeal to God as judge 
could not have been made had 
America's founders sub
scribed to deism. For as Gary 

To believe that God 
intervenes as judge 

in the affairs of 
men is incompat

ible with the deistic 
view of God that 
holds Him to be 

aloof to human af
fairs. 

DENCE, we mutually pledge 
to each other our lives, our 
fortunes, and our sacred hon
our. 

In this concluding para
graph, America's founders 
appealed first to God, as "the 
Supreme Judge of the World." 
This appeal is like that made 
by Jephthah, captain of the 
army of Israel, before he led 
his nation's army into battle 
with the Ammonites: "(1)he 
Lord the Judge be judge this 
day between the children of 
Israel and the children of Am
mon" (Judges 11:27). 

The parallel was not coin
cidental. John Locke referred 
to this Biblical account to sup-

Amos has pointed out: 
To believe that God inter

venes as judge in the affairs of 
men is incompatible with the 
deistic view of God that holds 
Him to be aloof to human af 
fairs. Amos, Defonding the 
Declaration, supra, at 153. 

But America's founders 
knew God, not only as judge, 
but as a merciful Father. 
Hence, they concluded their 
final appeal to God as "Divine 
Providence." Without doubt, 
this reference is to the God of 
the Christian faith. 

Again, Gary Amos has 
provided good and sufficient 
documentation that "Divine 
Providence" was "one of the 
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oldest cornerstones of Chris
tian teaching" and "repre
sented the heart of their belief 
in God, namely, that God was 
the ever-active, moment-by
moment governor of the uni
verse." /d. at 153-58. 

Indeed, God is introduced 
as "Jehovah-jireh," God- the 
Provider, in Genesis 22: 14, to 
explain the action that God 
took to provide for Abraham 
a substitute sacrifice for his 
son, Isaac. This event is the 
unmistakable forerunner of 
God's providing His own 
Son, Jesus Christ, to die a sub
stitutional)' death upon the 
cross for all mankind. 

What better evidence than 
this that the Declaration is a 
Christian document! Jeffer
son and his fellow patriots, 
having first affirmed their 
faith in God as Creator, were 
inevitably drawn to rely fi
nally on God as Providence. 
For as Noah Webster put it in 
his 1828 Dictionary: 

He that acknowledges a 
creation and denies a provi
dence, involves himself in a 
palpable contradiction; for 
the same power which caused 
a thing to exist is necessary to 
continue its existence. 

CHRISTIAN PRINCI
rLES. 

Four principles anchor the 
Declaration of Independence. 
First, the rights of mankind 
are God-given and unalien
able. Second, the pwpose of 
civil govenunent is to secure 
those rights. Third, the power 
of civil government is given 
by the consent of the gov
erned, each of whom is 
equally entitled to rule. And, 
fourth, the right to govern is 
forfeited by a tyrant to lower 
civil magistrates in older to 
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restore the rule of law. All 
four of these principles are 
Christian. 

Rights - Endowed By 
God And Upaliepable. 

In Jefferson's early draft of 
the Declaration, he stated that 
man's "inherent and unalien
able" rights were "derived" 
from the fact that "all men are 
created equal and inde
pendent." After submitting 
this draft to Benjamin Frank
lin and John Adams, the wold 
"derived" was dropped in fa
vorofthe phrase "endowed by 
their Creator." Later, Con
gress inserted the adjective 
"certain" in the place of "in
herent," so that the final docu
ment read: "that they (all 
men) are endowed, by their 
Creator, with certain unalien
able rights." Becker's Decla
ration, supra, at 139-75. 

These changes were nei
ther stylistic nor literary, but 
substantive. "Derived" 
means "drawn, as from a 
source," or "deduced." Jef
ferson's draft rested upon the 
proposition that man by his 
reason could glean from the 
created order the rights given 
by God. But Jefferson's col
leagues sought a more sure 
footing than man's reason. 

By replacing "derived" 
with "endowed by their Crea
tor," the Declaration rested 
upon rights as God had given 
them, not as man understood 
them to be. Thus, America's 
founders chose to establish 
the new nation upon the "laws 
of nature and of nature's 

Himself and the ... (natural 
law) is only what, by the assis
tance of human reason, we 
imagine to be that law. 
Blackstone's Commentaries, 
supra, at 42. 

The word, "inherent," 
means "existing in something 
else, so as to be insepamble 

benefit of all mankind cannot 
be given away by the recipient 
or taken away by the Donor. 

As for God, His character 
gives full and sufficient assur
ance that He will never renege 
what He has promised: 

God is not a man, that he 
should lie; neither the son of 

America's foun
ders chose to es
tablish the new 
nation upon the 
"laws of nature 
and of nature's 
God, " not upon 
''natural law. '' 

from it" The word was ap
propriate if man was certain 
about the existence of the 
rights being relied upon, but 
uncertain of their exact con
tent Once God was identi
fied as the Giver of those 
rights, however, then the 
word, "certain," became ap
propriate, because whatever 
God had given to mankind 
was "sure, true, undoubted, 
unquestionable ... existing in 
fact and trutlt" 

man, that he should repent: 
hath he said it, and shall he 
not do it? or hath he spoken, 
and shall he not make it good? 
(Numbers 23:19). 

Nor will His chamcter al
low Him to take back what He 
has given: 

(F)or there is no iniquity 
with the Lord our God, nor 
respect of persons, nor the 
taking of gifts (II Chron. 
19:7). 

God," not upon "natural law." When the words "en
For as Blackstone had already dowed" and "certain" are cou
written in his 1765 Commen- pled with "unalienable," then 
taries: the Declaration makes a most 

As for man, that is quite 
another matter. First of all, 
many men are quick to give up 
that which God has given to 
them. Under the rights theory 
of the Declaration, however, 
that is not morally or legally 

the law of nature (is that) remarlcable claim. What God 
expressly declared so by God has given and defmed for the 
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possible. For if a man gives 
up a right given to him by 
God, then he has violated his 
duty to his Creator, namely. to 
receive the gift that God has 
given. James Madison illus
tmted this point in his famous 
Memorial and Remonstrance 
against Religious Assess
ments: 

The Religion ... of every 
man must be left to the convic
tion and conscience of every 
man; and it is the right of 
every man to exercise it as 
these may dictate. This right 
is in its nature an unalienable 
right. It is unalienable; be
cause the opinions ofmen, de
pending only on the evidence 
contemplated by their own 
minds, cannot follow the dic
tates of other men: It is unal
ienable also; because what is 
here a right towards men, is a 
duty towards the Creator. 

Thus, Madison, concluded 
that every man "who becomes 
a member of any particular 
Civil Society" must "do it 
with a saving of his allegiance 
to the Universal Sovereign" 

But there was also another 
problem with men. Many 
seek to take away the rights of 
their fellow men. How dare 
they do so, wrote Thomas Jef
ferson in his Preamble to the 
1786 Act Establishing Relig
ious Freedom in Virginia. 
Forif"theHoly Authorofour 
religion ... chose not to propa
gate it by coercions" on mind 
or body, it is an "impious pre
sumption of legislators and 
rulers, civil as well as ecclesi
astical, who, being them
selves but fallible and 
uninspired men" to "have as
sumed dominion over the 
faith of others." 

In summary, what God, 
Himself, has given and has no 
"right" to take away, a fortiori, 
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no man can deny to or take 
from another man 

Civil Government- Insti
tuted By Meg To Secure 
Their Rights. 

Not only has God guamn
teed the rights that He gmnted 
to man, He has authorized 
men to establish civil govern
ments for the purpose of pro
tecting those rights. Thus, the 
Declaration states: 

That to secure these rights 
(rights endowed by God), 
governments are instituted 
among men. 

It is most instructive that 
the Declaration's authors did 
not make the same claim 
about "governments" as they 
had about "unalienable 
rights." God endowed man
kind with rights, but govern
ments are "instituted" among 
men The Bible is the source 
of this distinction. 

Before the flood there was 
no civil ruler authorized to 
wield the swonl against evil
doers (Gen. 4:15). After the 
flood, God authorized 
through the Noahic covenant 
the creation of civil society 
with authority to punish evil
doing, even to impose the 
death penalty (Gen 9:6). But 
how was this civil rule to be 
constituted? No guidelines 
were expressly given until the 
establishment of the constitu
tional monarchy of Israel. 

Before Saul became king 
of Israel, God sovereignly 
ruled His chosen people 
through judges whom He se
lected. This mode of civil rule 
was exceptional, designed to 
separate God's holy nation 
from the rest of the nations 
(See Ex. 19:4-6). Thus, 
Moses and the judges who 
followed him were God's ju-

dicial oracles (Ex. 19: 16), 
God's lawbearers (Ex. 20), 
and God's sword (Judges 
2:18). In other words, the 
judges of Israel acted as an 
exact substitute for the Lonl 
who is judge, legislator, and 
king (Is. 33:22). This was so 
because the nation of Israel 

king that they had requested 
would exercise total power 
over the nation. In effect, 
God said that such a king 
would take away the people's 
lives, liberties, and property (I 
Sam. 8:11-17). 

Nevertheless, the elders 
persisted. God relented: 

God endowed 
mankind with 

rights, but gov
ernments are 
''instituted'' 

among men. 
The Bible is the 
source of this 
distinction. 

served both the creation and 
redemptive purposes of God. 

When the elders of Israel 
rejected this mode of govern
ment by asking for a king "to 
judge us like all the nations" 
(1. Sam. 8:5), God told Sa
muel, Israel's judge at that 
time, that they had not re
jected Samuel, but God (I 
Sam. 8: 7). God then in
structed Samuel to warn the 
elders oflsrael that the kind of 

"Hearken to their voice, and 
make them a king" (I Sam. 
8:22). From then on, the civil 
kingdom of Israel was not a 
gift from God, but was insti
tuted among men who could 
not live under the direct sov
ereign rule of Almighty God. 

Still God had a plan for this 
civil order that would, if 
obeyed, secure the people's 
lives, liberty, and pursuit of 
happiness. This plan had 
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been forecast generations ear
lier through Moses: 

When thou art come into 
the land which the Lord thy 
God giveth thee ... and shalt 
say, I will set a king over me, 
like as all the nations that are 
about me; Thou shalt in any 
wise set him king over thee, 
whom the Lord thy God shall 
choose: .... And it shall be, 
when he sitteth upon the 
throne of his kingdom, that he 
shall write him a copy of this 
law in a book. .. that he may 
learn to fear the Lord his God, 
to keep all the words of this 
law and these statutes, to do 
them(Deut.17:14, 15, 18-19). 

So it came to pass when 
Saul became king, Samuel 
"told the people the manner of 
the kingdom, and wrote it in a 
book" (I Sam. 10:25). And so 
Saul became king under the 
law, not above the law (See I 
Sam. 13 and 15), in accord
ance with God's law for all 
nations, as the apostle Paul 
would write generations later 
in Romans 13: 

For there is no power but 
ofGod: the powers that be are 
ordained of God .. For he (a 
civil ruler) is the minister of 
God to thee for good ... (and) 
the minister of God, a re
venger to execute wrath upon 
him that doeth evil (vs. 1, 4). 

In 1644, Presbyterian pas
tor, Samuel Rutherford ap
plied these vety scriptures to 
an analysis of the authority of 
the king of England. And 
American lawyer and law 
teacher, David Hoffman, 
wrote in 1824 that any study 
of constitutional law in the 
United States of America 
should begin with the study of 
the polity of Israel as set out 
in the Old Testament D. 
Hoffman, A Course of Legal 
Study (1824). 
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Civil Rule - by The Con
sent Of The Governed. 

At the heart of the estab
lisluoent of the civil monar
chy in Israel, was that it came 
to pass through the consent of 
the people. The people's eld
ers initiated the change of 
government authority, but 
that change was not imple
mented until ratified by the 
people, themselves (I Sam. 
10:17, 24). 

This illustrates the third 
great principle of the Declara
tion of Independence, 
namely, that governments de
rive "their just powers from 
the consent of the governed." 

In his great work, Lex Rex, 
Samuel Rutherford wrote that 
no king could claim to rule by 
divine right, unaccountable to 
the people. To support this 
position, Rutherford turned to 
the Holy Writ. 

He, first, established the 
principle of equality and lib
erty among men: 

Everyman by nature is a 
freeman born, that is, by na
ture, no man cometh out of the 
wombe under any civil sub
jection to King, Prince or 
Judge, to master, captain, 
conqueror, teacher, etc. 1. Be
cause freedom is natural/ to 
all, except freedom from sub
jection to parents: And sub
ject politick is merely 
accidental, comingfrom some 
positive Iawes of men. S. 
Rutherford, Lex Rex: The 
Law and the Prince 91-92 
(1644). 

Locke echoed Rutherford 
in his 2d Treatise: 

To understand political 
power right and derive it from 
its original, we must consider 
what state all men are natu
rally in, and that is a state of 
perfect freedom to order their 

actions and dispose of their 
possessions and persons as 
they think fit, within the 
bounds of the law of nature, 
without asking leave or de
pending upon the will of any 
other man. 

A state also of equality, 
wherein all the power and ju
risdiction is reciprocal, no 

that the source of the king's 
authority came from a cove
nant between the people un
der the law of God: 

There is an Oath betwixt 
the King and his people, lay
ing on, by reciprocation of 
bands, mutual/ civil obliga
tion upon the king to the peo
ple and the people to the King, 

In his great work, 
Lex Rex, Samuel 
Rutherford wrote 

that no king 
could claim to 
rule by divine 

right, unaccount
able to the people. 

one having more than an
other. Locke's 2d Treatise, 
supra, at 4, (C. IT, Sec. 4). 

The Declaration summa
rized these views with the re
sounding phrase "all men are 
created equal." God had not 
created any special class or 
family of men who were enti
tled to rule over other men. 
The claim of the English mon
archy to the contraiy was re
jected because it did not 
conform to the law of nature, 
i.e., the will of God. 

What, then, explained the 
right of the English king to 
rule? Rutherford contended 

2 Sam. 5:3. Rutherford, Lex 
Rex, supra, at 96. 

Likewise, Locke con
cluded that civil rulers gener
ally derive their authority 
from a compact or covenant 
with the people: 

The only way whereby any 
one divests himself of his 
natura/liberty and puts on the 
bonds of civil society is by 
agreeing with other men to 
join and unite into a commu
nity for their comfortable, 
safe and peaceable living one 
amongst another... Locke's 
2d Treatise, supra, at 54 (C. 
VII, Sec. 95). 
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The Declaration summa
rized this view in the phrase 
"consent of the governed." 
But having once consented to 
be ruled, was there no limit on 
the authority of the ruler? 
Again, such a claim was re
jected as contraiy to the law of 
nature and of nature's God. 
Rutherford wrote: 

(T)he people give the 
Crown to David covenant
wise, and upon condition that 
he should performe such and 
such duties to them; and this 
is cleare by all Covenants in 
the Word of God, even the 
Covenant between God and 
man is so mutual/; I will be 
your God, and yee shall be my 
people. Rutherford, Lex Rex. 
supra, at 97. 

Locke agreed: 
A man, as has been proved, 

cannot subject himself to the 
arbitrary power of another; 
and having in the state of na
ture no arbitrary power over 
the life, liberty, or possession 
of another, but only so much 
as the law of nature gave him 
for the preservation ofhimself 
and the rest of mankind, this 
is all he does or can give up to 
the commonwealth, and by it 
to the legislative power, so 
that the legislative can have 
no more than this. Their 
power, in the utmost bounds 
of it, is limited to the public 
good of society. It is a power 
that has no other end but pres
ervation, and therefore can 
never have a right to destroy, 
enslave, or designedly to im
poverish the subjects. 
Locke's 2dTreatise, supra, at 
76 (C XL Sec. 135). 

The Declaration summa
rized these views by limiting 
governments to the exercise 
of "just" powers 

(To be continued.) 
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INTEGRITY 
Diogenes, we are told by 

the historians of philosophy, 
spent a lifetime looking for an 
honest man. But he never 
found one. A cynic, Diogenes 
had nothing but contempt for 
human beings and for human 
society. 

Today, we are tempted on 
evecy side to follow in Dio
genes' cynical footsteps. If 
there is anything that charac
terizes modem man, it is an 
utter lack of integrity. Politi
cal leaders, churchmen, sports 
stars - almost daily we read 
and hear of yet another fallen 
hero. 

This is so, because man
kind is fallen, that "there is 
none righteous, no, not one," 
as the apostle Paul has written 
in Romans 3:10. This is so, 
because, as the prophet Isaiah 
observed: 

None calleth for justice, 
nor pleadeth for truth: They 
trust in vanity, and speak lies: 
they conceive mischief, and 
bring forth iniquity.... Their 
feet run to evil, and they make 
haste to shed innocent blood: 
their thoughts are thoughts of 
iniquity; wasting and destruc
tion are in their paths (Is. 
59:2, 7). 

Is integrity even possible 
in light of Jeremiah's testi
mony that the "heart is deceit-
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ful above all things, and des
perately wicked: who can 
know it" (Jer. 17:9)? 

The answer is, surpris
ingly, yes! While man may 
respond to man's condition 
with skepticism and, ulti
mately as Diogenes did with 
cynicism, God has not. He 
sent His Son, Jesus Christ, to 
restore fallen men to integrity. 

What is integrity? Noah 
Webster defined it in his 1828 
Dictionary as "wholeness, en
tireness, unbroken state." 
Webster's Third Interna
tional Dictionary defmes in
tegrity as "an unimpaired or 
unmarred condition" 

Jesus Christ, as the "sec
ond Adam," demonstrated to 
an unbelieving world that it is 
possible to live a life of integ
rity before God and man. 

First of all, he was a man 
with integrity of heart. His 
will lined up perfectly with 
the will of the Father (John 
5:30). Second, he had integ
rity of mind. His thoughts 
were in perfect accord with 
the Father's (E.g., John 13:3). 
Finally, Jesus never did any
thing except what He saw the 
Father doing (John 5: 19). He 
had integrity of deed. Thus, 
Jesus is the way (integrity of 
heart), the truth (integrity of 
mind), and the life (integrity 
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of deed) (John 14:6). 
But Jesus did not live a life 

of integrity solely to demon
strate that it could be done. 
He lived that life so that others 
might follow in his footsteps. 
So, he exhorts those who be
lieve in Him to be "one:" 

(a)s thou, Father, art in 
me, and I in thee, that they 
may also be one in us .... / in 
them, and thou in me, that they 
may be perfect in one (John 
17:21, 23) .... 

Whatever Jesus exhorts us 
to do, He makes it possible to 
achieve. When Nicodemus 
came, asking how Jesus could 
perform miracles, Jesus re
sponded that one must first be 
"born again" (John 3: 1-3). 
Forunlessamanisbomofthe 
Spirit, he cannot even "see" 
the kingdom of God, much 
less do the work of the king
dom. 

Once a man is born of the 
Spirit, however, then his 
"wicked and deceitful" heart 
is transformed into a heart of 
integrity. That transforma
tion must come through re
pentance and belief in the 
Lord Jesus Christ (Rom 3:24-
26). 

The next step is the "re
newing" work of the Holy 
Spirit in one's mind: 

Be not conformed to this 
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world: but be ye transformed 
by the renewing of your mind, 
that ye may prove what is that 
good, and acceptable, and 
perfect will of God (Rom. 
12:2). 

Integrity of heart is not 
enough. As Ephesians 4 
teaches, believers must no 
longer walk in "the vanity of 
their mind, having their un
derstanding darkened," but 
they must ''be renewed in the 
spirit of (their) mind, 
... speak(ing) evecy man truth 
with his neighbor" (Eph. 
4:17-18,23, 25). 

Finally, there is the work 
of the Holy Spirit in what we 
do. It is not enough that be
lievers do "good deeds." In
stead, we must do the deeds 
that the Father has ordained 
that we do: 

For we are his worlanan
ship, created in Christ Jesus 
unto good works, which God 
hath before ordained that we 
should walk in them (Eph. 
2:10). 

As we obey these words of 
God, we shall become men 
and women of integrity "that 
the world may know" that 
God "so loved the world that 
he gave his only begotten 
Son .. that the world through 
Him might be saved" (John 
18:23 and John 3:16, 17). 
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